Town of Haw River
Town Council Meeting
Monday, June 2, 2008

The Town Council of the Town of Haw River held its Town Council Meeting on Monday, June 2, 2008 at the Haw River Municipal Building at 7:00 p.m.
Council Members Present: Mayor Buddy Boggs, Jeff Fogleman, Ricky Honeycutt, Jamie Joseph and Lee Lovette.

Also Present: Manager Earp, Atty. Charlie Davis, Clerk Speicher.

Mayor Boggs called the meeting to order and gave the invocation at 7:00 p.m.

Public Hearing 7:01
2008-09 Town of Haw River Budget: Manager Earp gave an overview of the 2008-2009 Fiscal Year Budget. 
The total projected budget is $3,383,060 which is approximately a 6.9% increase over the current operating budget. The total General Fund Budget is $121,875 more than last year’s approved budget, which includes increased fuel costs of 40%, 4% salary increase, and capital needs including two police cars and 800 Mhz Radios for the Police and Fire Departments and a new Fire Truck. There is a fund balance appropriation of $71,000 in order to match grant funds or provide one year’s payment on Police and Fire radios and a new Fire Truck. There is no proposed increase in utilities except for a 4% increase in sewer which is a direct pass-through of a 4% increase from Burlington.  The tax rate is recommended to remain at $.48 per $100 of valuation. There were no questions from the public. Mayor Boggs closed the Public Hearing at 7:04 
Consent Agenda 7:04
Approval of May 5, 2008 Minutes: Councilman Honeycutt made a motion to approve the Consent Agenda.
   

Motion carried 5-0.





New Business 7:05
Consideration of request to decrease our Sewer flow allocation from City of Burlington: Manager Earp
presented a request from the City of Burlington to decrease Haw River’s allotted sewage flow from 2.5 million daily to .5 million. The current flow is approximately 320,000-380,000 gallons a day. Councilman Honeycutt made a motion to counter-propose 1 million with an additional 1 million upon request. Motion carried 5-0.

Consideration of request to amend Audit Contract with Winston, Williams, Creech, Evans & Co. LLP for 2007-2008: Manager Earp presented a request from the Towns auditors to increase their contract to $12,000 due to rising fuel costs and new risk assessment requirements. Councilman Lovette made a motion to amend the contract with Winston, Willams, Creech and Evans. Motion carried 5-0.
Consideration and Approval of Insurance Programs and Budget for the Town of Haw River for 

2008-2009 Fiscal Year: Manager Earp stated that he budgeted for the worse case scenario so the 

Councils choice of an insurance carrier would have no baring on the proposed budget. Wellpath,

BlueCross/Blue Shield and United quoted health insurance for the town. Only Blue Cross quoted the retirees. 

United had cheaper rates per employee per month. The difference would be in out of network costs to the

Employee; the burden shifts to the employees as rates nearly double. Dental, Vision and other plans 

have no significant changes. 

Property and Liability was quoted by the NCLM, Wells Fargo, and Business Insurers. 
The NCLM had the cheapest rates. Manager Earp stated that United is using a “buy-in” rate to acquire the

business. Next year their rates would go up; the question would be by how much. Councilman Lovette
asked if the employees are satisfied with the service they are receiving. Manager Earp replied in the
affirmative. Councilman Joseph stated that the employees should be the first consideration. Councilman  
Fogleman stated his concern over employees doctors being “in network” if the Town switched carriers. 

Councilman Lovette made a motion to remain with the NCLM as the Towns health insurance carrier. 
Motion carried 5-0.

Councilman Fogleman made a motion to remain with the NCLM as the Towns Property/Liability and
Workers Comp carrier. Motion carried 5-0.
Citizen Request concerning water bill: Manager Earp presented a request from Mr. Eddie Gutierrez of 325 Chris Street to reduce his water bill of $530.19 by the sewer amount due to a break in his swimming pool. After discussion concerning the setting of precedent, Councilman Honeycutt made a motion to deny the request. Motion carried 5-0.




 

Request from Manager for authority to approve budget amendments to close out fiscal year 2007-2008:

Councilman Honeycutt made a motion to grant Manager Earp authority to make year-end budget adjustments necessary to bring the budget into balance. Motion carried 5-0. Manager Earp stated he would bring the budget adjustments to the Council in July. 




Discussion of grass cutting policy: Mayor Boggs presented a letter from Mr. Brandon Hall of 138 N. State St. concerning high grass at 132 N. State St. Manager Earp stated that the property in question was cited three weeks prior to Mr. Hall’s letter. The premise is an estate and Alamance County is currently foreclosing for back taxes. Manager Earp explained that in order for him to take action against the property owner, the owner must receive notification and 15 days to remedy the situation. The Town must have proof the owner received notification by certified mail. No one has accepted the certified letter concerning the State Street property. Manager Earp proposed that the Town hire a subcontractor to mow properties where proper notification has been received and time for remedy allowed. The Town would place a lien against the property for payment of the mowing. Atty. Davis stated emphatically that a subcontractor is the best choice for this situation as their liability coverage would cover any accident. Manager Earp stated that, unfortunately, there is no immediate remedy for Mr. Hall. Councilman Honeycutt made a motion to implement a policy to mow yards with growth over 18 inches after notification has been received by the homeowner and 15 days have passed and to put a lien on the property for the cost of the mowing. Motion passed 5-0.
Manager’s Update: Manager Earp reported that further testing is required on the Tabardrey Mill site for it to be accepted into the Brownfield’s Project. Mr. Harbison hopes to be closing in three months. 
Manager Earp thanked Mayor Boggs and Councilman Lovette for their attendance at the Three Governors Bridge dedication. He also thanked all the staff who worked hard to make the event a success. 
Paperwork for the contract to allow maintenance and landscaping of the railroad has been submitted.

Mr. Kimrey will begin dumpster collection in his mobile home parks on July 1, 2008.

Mayor Boggs stated that the Red Slide Park property closed and the total cost to the Town was $36,073.

Manager Earp presented a request from Mr. Bryan Hagood concerning the Burlington Parks and Rec. Participant Records bill sponsored by Representative Bordsen. He stated that due to a timing deadline, he added the Town of Haw River along with Burlington, Alamance County, Graham, Mebane, Gibsonville and Swepsonville. The bill states that the names of minors playing in recreation leagues are not public record. Councilman Joseph made a motion to formalize the Town’s position in support of the bill. Motion carried 5-0.
Open Forum 7:42 None.
Announcements 7:43 Manager Earp announced that NCDOT has begun clean-up of roadsides. According to Mr. Chuck Edwards, a contract for town participation in clean-up is possible after issues of liability are worked out.
Manager Earp stated that a resident of Country Home Estates approached him about annexation and his desire to be annexed into Haw River rather than Graham. The Council asked Manager Earp to explore the issue of annexation after the current moratorium is lifted.
Mayors Boggs read a letter from Governor and Mrs. Scott thanking the Town for the honor of the Three Governors Bridge Dedication.

Mayor Boggs announced Haw River Day in the Park Saturday, June 7.

Mayor Boggs and Chief Felts encouraged residents to call 911 if they have any emergencies and no one is in the police station to take their call. He stated that CentCom is paid is take these calls.

Closed Session for Personnel 7:50 – 8:37
Mayor Boggs announced that Manager Earp was authorized to take care of a problem concerning an overpayment of employee wages as he saw fit.

Mayor Boggs announced that Manager Earp would receive a salary increase to $70,000 effective July 1, 2008.
Adjourn: 8:40 Councilman Honeycutt made a motion to adjourn. Motion passed 5-0.
